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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Reversed.

OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed July 25, 2013.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant sustained a compensable injury to

her neck and back.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  We find that the claimant did not prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury to her neck or back.    
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I.  HISTORY

The record indicates that Donna Johnson, age 57, became

employed as an LPN with the respondent-employer, Baptist

Health Medical Center, in January 1980.  Ms. Johnson

testified on cross-examination that she sustained a work-

related injury to her lower back in approximately 1985, and

that the respondents accepted a claim for the injury.  The

record indicates that the claimant treated at Barg-Gray

Clinic beginning in June 2004 for complaints of back, arm,

and shoulder pain.  The claimant testified on cross-

examination that she sustained another work-related injury

to her lower back while lifting a patient in 2008, and the

claimant agreed that the respondents accepted her claim for

the 2008 injury.  Dr. M. Carey Roach, III, who the claimant

described as her family physician, examined the claimant at

Barg-Gray Clinic on November 20, 2008 and assessed joint

pain in both shoulders, lower back pain, and bilateral

trochanteric bursitis.  

Dr. Roach noted in December 2008, “Ms. Johnson is here

as a follow-up on her lumbar back pain and shoulder pain as

well as hip pain, all of which have improved quite a bit. 

She still has some breakthrough lumbar back pain for which



JOHNSON - G209593 3

she is taking Celebrex 200 mg daily....She is supposed to

follow-up with her other physician who is handling the

worker’s compensation aspect of her care, following up with

him in early January.”  Dr. Roach assessed “1.  Lumbar back

pain.”  The claimant sought chiropractic treatment for back

pain in August 2009.  The claimant informed the chiropractor

that the claimant’s symptoms appeared “when working.”  

Dr. Roach noted in November 2010, “Ms. Johnson comes in

today to follow-up on her hyperlipidemia, hypertension, and

Vitamin D deficiency as well as her lumbar and thoracic back

pain.  Still having issues with that especially on her lower

back now.  She has been on a couple of different muscle

relaxers, physical therapy, epidural injections of the back,

all with no real improvement.”  Dr. Roach reported “Moderate

spasm and slight TTP over bilat lower lumbar paravert

muscles and SI joints bilat.”  Dr. Roach’s assessment was

“1.  Myalgias.  2.  LBP.  3.  HLD.  4.  Hyperglycemia.  5. 

Thoracic back pain.  6.  Vit. D. def.”

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed at all pertinent times, including August 1, 2011. 

An administrative law judge examined the pro se claimant:

Q.  Now, you have asserted that you suffered a
specific incident injury?
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A.  Yes.

Q.  And that it occurred, in reviewing your AR-C,
approximately in August of 2011?

A.  Yes....

Q.  Tell me how the injury occurred.

A.  Well, I was assisting a lady, she was a - we
was really short of help, and I had went in and I
had called several times for help and hadn’t
received it and Ms. Johnson came down to help me. 
I was trying to clean the lady up....So, I went
down to try to clean her up, and I was trying to
get her over on her side and, you know, that’s
when I, you know, pulled something.  I was pulling
her with a draw sheet.

Q.  You said Ms. Johnson was assisting?  Was she
assisting you or you were assisting her?

A.  She was assisting me.  She came down because
she couldn’t find anybody else, so, she got in
there and, you know laid the bed down for me to
try to pull her up in the bed....And, you know, I
told her, you know, I had hurt my back....

Q.  And you told her that you had hurt your back
while moving the patient?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Who was your supervisor on that date, do you
recall?

A.  Well, my supervisor was Charmaine Allen, but
the charge nurse that was there was Mary Spoontz
(sic).  She was the charge nurse....

Q.  Did you report the incident to Ms. Spoontz?

A.  Yes, I did.  
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Q.  And did you continue to work the rest of your
shift?

A.  Yes.

Jennifer Johnson testified that she was employed with

the respondents as an Information Associate.  The

administrative law judge questioned Jennifer Johnson:

Q.  Back in August, late July, August, September
2011, were you working at Baptist at that time?

A.  Yes....

Q.  At some point during that time frame, were you
- did you assist Ms. Johnson with a patient - 

A.  Yes.

Q.  - Ms. Johnson being the claimant, a patient at
Baptist?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Can you briefly tell me the circumstances
surrounding that.  I mean what happened?

A.  Well, it kind of like brought it back to my
memory, but she had called for assistance with
this lady a couple of times, and I couldn’t find
nobody to send down to help her, so, I went down
to help her.  By the time I got there, she was
trying to pull the lady up in the bed.  So, we
tilted the bed up and we pulled the lady up in the
bed, and like I was telling him, right then I
didn’t hear anything pop.  I didn’t hear anything
pop.  I didn’t hear anything pop, but later on
that night she was complaining about her back
hurting.  So, the charge nurse told her to fill
out the incident report form that we have to fill
out when we hurt ourselves....
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Q.  And it was - you said later on during the
shift that she, “she” being the claimant, made
mention of the fact that she had hurt her back or
that her back was - 

A.  Yes, her back was hurting.

Q.  - her back was hurting?

A.  Uh-huh.  (Witness nodding head up and down).

Q.  Did she relate that hurting to that incident?

A.  I suppose.  Uh-huh.  (Witness nodding head up
and down)....

Q.  Did she say specifically what she had hurt? 
She just said she had hurt her back or did she say
- what did she say she had hurt?

A.  I can’t think of where.  I know she was
complaining about hurting though.  

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined Jennifer 

Johnson:

Q.  Ms. Johnson, you’ve told us today that this
Ms. Johnson, Donna Johnson, told you some time
later that evening that she had hurt herself.  Is
that right?

A.  Yes.

Q.  She didn’t tell you in the room with the
patient when it happened?

A.  I can’t recall, but like when we pulled the
woman up, she was like “Uhhh.”
So, you know.

Q.  Did she tell you right then that she hurt
herself?
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A.  I’m not sure.  

Q.  It was some time later in the evening that she
told you.  Is that right?

A.  It wasn’t long after then, because I was at
the desk.

    
The claimant testified that she filled out an accident

report and “put it up under the door of my supervisor”

before the claimant left work.  The claimant reiterated on

cross-examination her assertion that she filled out an

accident report and “put it under her door.  My supervisor,

Charmaine Allen’s door.”    

Charmaine Allen testified that she was a unit

supervisor for the respondents.  The respondents’ attorney

questioned Charmaine Allen:

Q.  In your current position, can you tell us
briefly what your job duties entail?

A.  To oversee all the nursing, aspects of the
patient care, to do evaluations, to keep up with
employee files as far as their competencies on the
floor.  

Q.  Okay.  And you are aware that we are here
today because of Donna Johnson claiming that she
was hurt on August 1st of 2011, correct?

A.  I am....

Q.  Can you tell us, Ms. Allen, what the procedure
is for a nurse to report a work-related injury?
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A.  When the - if an employee is injured on the
unit, they are to fill out the employee injury
form and take it to employee health, or if
employee health is closed, they take it to the
emergency room and they drop it off in the HR
box....

Q.  It was Ms. Johnson’s testimony that she filled
out an incident report and slipped the accident
report under your door.  Did you ever receive an
accident report from Donna Johnson?

A.  No, I did not.  

Q.  If you had walked in one morning and found an
accident report on the floor, what would you have
done with it?

A.  It would have been returned back to her so
that she could turn it in to the appropriate
person.

Q.  So you are not the person that would receive
the accident report?

A.  No, I do not....

Q.  Did Donna Johnson ever at any point mention to
you that she’d been hurt at work?

A.  Not at work, no....

Q.  And who is Mary Spence?

A.  Mary Spence is another employee, RN, worked
night shifts.  She’s one of the charge nurses on
nights.

Q.  Would she have possibly been Donna Johnson’s
supervisor at any point?

A.  Not supervisor, but charge nurse, yes.  
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Q.  Okay.  Did you ever receive a report from Mary
Spence on behalf of Donna Johnson reporting any
sort of work injury?

A.  No, I did not.  

The claimant testified that she did not work for the

respondent-employer after approximately September 2011. 

According to the record, the claimant did not seek medical

treatment following the alleged August 2011 accidental

injury until she followed up with Dr. Roach on October 11,

2011: “Ms. Johnson is still having pain in her neck going

down to her shoulders and just distal to her shoulders at

this point.  Burning in nature at times.  Slightly tingling

at times.  She is also having more lumbar pain as well.” 

Dr. Roach’s physical examination of the claimant’s neck

showed “Moderate spasm and TTP over bilat cervical

paravertebral muscles and upper trapezius muscles without

TTP over cervical or thoracic vertebrae.”  Dr. Roach’s

examination of the claimant’s “Lumbar Back” showed “Moderate

spasm and TTP over bilat lumbar paravertebral muscles and SI

joints.”  Dr. Roach assessed lower back pain, myalgias,

cervicalgia, and cervical radiculopathy.    

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken on

October 24, 2011, with the following impression:
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1.  No herniated discs are noted in the cervical
spine.
2.  No central spinal canal stenosis or neural
foraminal stenosis is noted in the cervical spine.
3.  Minimal bulging of the T1-T2 through T3-T4
discs.  

Dr. Roach referred the claimant to Dr. Amir M. Qureshi,

who reported on October 26, 2011, “She reports onset of pain

gradually over time.  The patient describes her pain as

constant.  The pain is aching, stabbing and throbbing.  The

pain radiates to the left sided hip and right sided

hip....Stated that the pain started about 3 years ago from

lifting pushing as a nurse.”  Dr. Qureshi performed a

procedure on October 27, 2011: “1.  Right C3, C4, C5 & C6

medial branch blocks injection.  2.  Fluoroscopy with

interpretation.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“1.  Cervical Spondylosis.  2.  Cervical facet disease.  3. 

Neck Pain.”  

It was noted at Baptist Health Therapy Center on

October 28, 2011, “Chronic LBP for the last 10 years and has

had a flare-up recently September 1st after lifting patient

in hospital.”  The claimant underwent electrodiagnostic

testing on October 31, 2011, with the following

interpretation: “1.  Abnormal study.  2.  The

electrodiagnostic findings are most consistent with R Tibia
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mononeuropathy.  3.  No electrodiagnostic evidence of R

lumbar radiculopathy.”    

Dr. Roach’s assessment on November 8, 2011 was lower

back pain, myalgias, cervicalgia, and cervical

radiculopathy.  Dr. Roach planned additional diagnostic

testing, physical therapy, referral to neurosurgery, and

referral to a pain specialist.  

An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

December 16, 2011 and was compared with an MRI performed on

November 6, 2008:  “There is continued mild posterior disc

bulging at L4-5 as seen on prior, but the far right lateral

disc protrusion seen on prior exam has significantly

resorbed.”

It was noted at Barg-Gray Clinic on May 23, 2012,

“Donna comes in today with c/o follow up appt, med refills

for pain med for back, shoulder, neck pain.  No insurance/no

longer at BMC.  Hurting badly in lower back and pulled the

other day at home when trying to pick up basket....Has long

hx of back pain and prev radiculopathy.”  

The claimant filled out and signed a Form AR-C, Claim

For Compensation, on November 12, 2012.  The claimant

described the cause of injury: “Cleaning and trying to help
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a 450 lb. patient with some assistance from patient.  Hurt

back.”  The claimant wrote on the Form AR-C that the Date of

Accident was August 1, 2011 and “last day of August 2011.”  

The record also contains a Workers Compensation - First

Report Of Injury Or Illness, prepared on November 30, 2012. 

The Occurrence/Treatment section of the First Report Of

Injury indicated that the alleged Date Of Injury was August

1, 2011: “Cleaning and trying to help a 450 lb. patient when

hurt back.”  The First Report indicated that the respondent-

employer was notified on November 15, 2012.          

A pre-hearing order was filed on March 25, 2013.  The

claimant contended that she injured her back: “Patient

weighed 450-500 lbs. needed to be cleaned up and turned. 

Called for help 3 times.  Tried to assist by pulling patient

with draw sheet.  Very short of help - September 2011.”  The

respondents contended, “The claimant did not suffer a

compensable injury on August 1, 2011 or at any other time

while working for Respondent Employer.  Respondents contend

the claimant failed to give notice of a work-related injury

until filing her Form AR-C with the Commission on November

12, 2012, and that Respondents should not be liable for

benefits in the event compensability is found until they
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received actual notice of a claimed injury.  Respondents

contend the claimant’s need for treatment, if any, is

associated with pre-existing and underlying problems and not

any work-related injury.  Respondents further contend that

the medical documentation does not support objective

findings of a work-related injury, nor do the medical

records indicate that the claimant’s work-related activity

is the major cause of her need for treatment in the event

compensability is found, the respondents assert they are

entitled to a set-off of benefits paid through the

claimant’s private health insurance pursuant to Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-411.”  

An administrative law judge scheduled a hearing on the

issues of “compensability (medical and temporary total

disability benefits).”  A hearing was held on May 15, 2013. 

At that time, the claimant contended that she injured her

neck, shoulders, upper and lower back, and right and left

hip.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on July

25, 2013.  The administrative law judge found, “6.  The

claimant has failed to sustain her burden of proof by a

preponderance of the evidence that she suffered injuries to
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her shoulders or hips within the course and scope of her

employment pursuant [to] Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(Repl. 2002).”  The claimant does not appeal the

administrative law judge’s finding that the claimant did not

sustain compensable injuries to her shoulders or hips.    

The administrative law judge found that the claimant

proved she sustained a compensable injury to her neck and

back.  The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2002) provides:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  “Objective findings” are those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.  §11-9-102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  Objective

medical evidence is necessary to establish the existence and

extent of an injury, but it is not essential to establish

the causal relationship between the injury and the job. 
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Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Leach, 74 Ark. App. 231, 48 S.W.3d

540 (2001), citing Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. VanWagner, 337

Ark. 443, 990 S.W.2d 522 (1999).

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that she sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(E)(i)(Repl.

2002).  Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence

having greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan

Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d

252 (2003).  The Full Commission reviews an administrative

law judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  

An administrative found in the present matter, “4.  On

or about August 1, 2011, the claimant sustained an injury to

her neck and back arising out of and in the course of her

employment.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant

did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she
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sustained a compensable injury to her neck or back.  The

claimant became employed with the respondents in 1980.  The

claimant testified that she sustained work-related back

injuries in 1985 and 2008, and that the respondents accepted

claims related to those injuries.

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed at all pertinent times, including August 1, 2011. 

The claimant testified that she “pulled something” in her

back while trying to lift a hospital patient.  Jennifer

Johnson testified that she assisted the claimant in

approximately August 2011: “I went down to help her.  By the

time I got there, she was trying to pull the lady up in the

bed.”  However, Jennifer Johnson’s testimony was vague with

regard to whether or not the claimant complained of an

accidental injury on or about August 1, 2011.  Ms. Johnson

testified that she “supposed” the claimant was hurting after

the alleged accident, and was “not sure” whether or not the

claimant had sustained an injury.  The determination of the

credibility and weight to be given a witness’s testimony is

within the sole province of the Commission.  Murphy v.

Forsgren, Inc., 99 Ark. App. 223, 258 S.W.3d 794 (2007). 

The Commission is not required to believe the testimony of
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the claimant or any other witness, but may accept and

translate into findings of fact only those portions of the

testimony it deems worthy of belief.  Farmers Co-op v.

Biles, 77 Ark. App. 1, 69 S.W.3d 889 (2002).

In the present matter, the Full Commission finds that

the testimony of both the claimant and Jennifer Johnson was

not credible, because the record does not corroborate their

testimony.  We find that the Charmaine Allen’s testimony was

credible.  Charmaine Allen, a unit supervisor, testified

that the claimant never gave her an accident report.  Ms.

Allen also testified that the claimant never reported a

work-related back injury to her.  The claimant did not seek

medical treatment from August 2011 until a follow-up visit

with Dr. Roach on October 11, 2011.  The claimant did not

inform Dr. Roach in October 2011 that the claimant had

sustained a work-related injury to her neck or back in

August 2011 or any other time.  We recognize Dr. Roach’s

October 11, 2011 notation of “moderate” spasm in the

claimant’s neck and back.  Nevertheless, the record shows

that the claimant was already suffering from muscle spasm no

later than November 2010, well before the alleged injury of

August 2011.  The evidence does not demonstrate that Dr.
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Roach’s report of spasm was causally related to an alleged

accidental injury in August 2011.  

The claimant began treating with Dr. Qureshi on October

26, 2011.  The claimant did not inform Dr. Qureshi that he

had injured her neck or back as the result of a specific

incident in August 2011.  Dr. Qureshi instead noted, “She

reports onset of pain gradually over time....Stated that the

pain started about 3 years ago from lifting pushing as a

nurse.”  A note at Barg-Gray Clinic in May 2012 stated that

the claimant was no longer employed with the respondents. 

The claimant did not file a claim for compensation until

November 12, 2012.  The claimant wrote that she injured her

back on August 1, 2011 or “last day of August 2011.”  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant did not

prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she sustained

a compensable injury.  The claimant did not prove that she

sustained an accidental injury causing internal or external

physical harm to her neck or back.  The claimant did not

prove that she sustained an injury to her neck or back which

arose out of and in the course of employment, required

medical services, or resulted in disability.  The claimant

did not prove that she sustained an injury to her neck or
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back which was caused by a specific incident identifiable by

time and place of occurrence on August 1, 2011 or any other

date.  The claimant did not establish a compensable injury

by medical evidence supported by objective findings.  The

evidence demonstrates that the claimant suffered from muscle

spasms no later than November 2010, and the evidence does

not demonstrate that Dr. Roach’s report of muscle spasm in

October 2011 was causally related to an alleged accidental

injury to the claimant’s neck or back on or about August 1,

2011.  The Court of Appeals has affirmed the Commission’s

denial of a claim when there is no evidence connecting a

report of muscle spasm to an alleged work-related incident. 

See Ford v. Chemipulp Process, Inc., 63 Ark. App. 260, 977

S.W.2d 5 (1998).  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant did

not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

sustained a compensable injury to her neck or back.  We

reverse the administrative law judge’s opinion, and this

claim is denied and dismissed.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion.  The

pro se claimant sought medical and indemnity benefits for

injuries to her neck and back.  The majority has found that

the evidence does not support a causal connection between

the claimant’s objective findings and her work.  I disagree.

          The claimant had a prior back injury, but she did

not receive any treatment for it after November 11, 2010. 

She had no treatment of her neck, back, shoulders or hip

between November 11, 2010 and July 12, 2011, when she was

treated for her shoulders and hips.  On August 1, 2011, the

claimant sustained an injury to her spine while pulling a

large patient with a draw sheet when she felt pain in her

spine.  This was witnessed by a co-worker, Jennifer Johnson,

and reported to the charge nurse, Mary Spoontz.  Johnson’s
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testimony corroborated the claimant’s testimony regarding

the circumstances of the accident and her report to the

charge nurse.  The claimant slipped an accident report under

her supervisor’s door prior to leaving that day.  The

majority’s focus on Johnson’s testimony that she was unsure

about the claimant’s injury ignores the fact that Johnson

did testify that the incident occurred, in the same manner

that the claimant testified that it occurred, and that the

incident was reported.  More importantly, it ignores the

fact that Johnson testified that the claimant complained

that her back was hurting that night and that the claimant

made an “uhhh” sound when she lifted the patient.  The

Commission does not need Johnson’s testimony to establish

causation, where the evidence establishes that the event

occurred and was reported and where there is other evidence

of causation.

          The supervisor’s testimony was inconsistent as to

the practice of putting paperwork under her door, and the

record shows that it was an established practice for certain

paperwork. This is consistent with the claimant’s testimony

that she had always placed paperwork under the supervisor’s

door, over her 30 years of employment, without ever having a
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problem, until this particular incident.  No follow-up on

her report was performed, despite the claimant’s phone

calls.

          The claimant continued to work until her symptoms

forced her to seek treatment on her own for her significant

symptoms.  At that visit, the claimant had objective

findings of spasms of her cervical and lumbar muscles and

her trapezius muscles, and on October 24, 2011, an MRI

showed a loss of cervical lordosis, also objective findings.

          While the medical records do not reflect that her

physicians noted that her injury was the result of the

lifting incident, the claimant’s credible testimony,

corroborated by the testimony of her co-worker, and the

absence of any spinal treatment for approximately a year

prior to her treatment for her injury, support a causal

connection between her work injury, the objective findings,

and her need for treatment.

          For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


